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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed January 30, 2013.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative law

judge’s finding that the claimant did not prove he sustained

a compensable injury.  The Full Commission finds that the
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claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable pulmonary

injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-114(Repl.

2002).    

I.  HISTORY

Casten Mansfield, now age 50, testified that he became

employed with the respondents, Housing Authority of

Crossett, in 2003.  The claimant testified that his work for

the respondent-employer involved cleaning, painting, and

repairing apartments.  The claimant also worked as a

crossing guard for another employer, Crossett School

District.    

The claimant received emergency treatment on October

14, 2003 for complaints of chest pain.  A physician’s

clinical impression was “Costochondritis.”  A Radiology

Report on October 14, 2003 indicated, “The lungs are clear. 

There is no pleural fluid.  Cardiac silhouette is within

normal limits.  IMPRESSION: Negative chest.”  

The claimant was treated for chest pain and left arm

numbness on May 11, 2004.  An x-ray of the claimant’s chest

was performed on May 11, 2004, with the following findings:

“The heart and pulmonary vascular bed are within normal

limits.  A few areas of slightly increased density are
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suggested near the cardiac apex and, if the patient is

febrile, then a small pneumonitis in this location should be

considered.  The right lung is clear.  There are no prior

studies for comparison.  IMPRESSION: The bronchovascular

markings are slightly increased near the cardiac apex as

discussed above.”  

The claimant was treated for complaints of headaches

and chest wall pain on January 21, 2005, and a chest x-ray

was performed on January 21, 2005: “The chest is

unremarkable and unchanged from the prior study of 05/11/04. 

IMPRESSION: Stable chest.”

The claimant was treated on August 19, 2005 for

complaints of headaches, chest pain, shortness of breath,

and left arm numbness.  An x-ray was taken on August 19,

2005: “The chest is unchanged from the prior study of

01/21/05.  IMPRESSION: Stable chest.”

The claimant sought treatment on February 10, 2006 for

complaints of headaches and chest pain.      

The parties stipulated that an employment relationship

existed on March 24, 2006.  The claimant testified on direct

examination:

Q.  Mr. Mansfield, back in March of [2006], did
you suffer an injury?
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A.  Yes....We were cleaning an apartment, getting
it ready for the next tenants, and our supervisor,
John Tyler, called us on the radio and told us a
ceiling had done collapsed in a heating unit
closet.  And he wanted us to go over there and
clean up the debris out of it so he can go over
there and fix the ceiling.  

Q.  Okay.  And you say us, who else was working
with you that day?

A.  Richard Montgomery....

Q.  Okay.  So when you showed up at the apartment
number where this ceiling collapse had occurred,
what happened?

A.  We proceeded - I went in and went into the
heating unit closet and started cleaning up the
debris and sweeping it up.  And it was like sheet
rock, dust, and sheet rock, and fiberglass
insulation, and all that, and debris was floating
in the air, and I was inhaling it while I was
sweeping it up and cleaning it up.  And then
after we got through, I starting having headaches,
and shortness of breath, and chest pain, and I
told Richard....And when we got to the office I
told John Tyler, who was the supervisor, that I
was having headaches, and chest pains, and
shortness of breath, and, your know, it started
when I did that closet....

Q.  So you had a reaction, a physical reaction to
the - whatever was in that closet that you were
cleaning up?

A.  Yes.  

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined the claimant:

Q.  So on this particular location, you testified
that there was ceiling tile that had fallen down?
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A.  Yes, because this heating unit was in a
closet....

Q.  And on top of the heating unit, all you have
to do is to take a little brush and brush that off
onto the floor, isn’t that right?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  So you were able to do that and stand back
after you had brushed, isn’t that right?

A.  Could have, but I was sweeping, and it was
falling down....Off of the heating unit while I
was sweeping....

Q.  Your claim today is that you were hurt when
you were cleaning out this closet, isn’t that
right?

A.  That is when it started....

Q.  Well, and the day before you had cleaned up
units, too, correct?

A.  Yes. 

Q.  So there was nothing unusual about this, was
there?

A.  I don’t know.

Q.  Well, I mean, you clean up units all the time?

A.  Units all the time, yeah....

Richard Montgomery testified that he was working with

the claimant on the date of the alleged accident.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Richard Montgomery:

Q.  Now, what kind of cleanup did you have to do?
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A.  Particles in the floor and on the floor, we’re
going to paint it.  We’re going to paint it down
there on the floor.  The broom, the dust pan
broom, so we got the broom and stuff in there and
done it, you know, get it up....

Q.  Well, had something fallen from the ceiling?

A.  Yeah, I think it was, I can’t remember exactly
but something was down there....The broom and
stuff was there, so we got it and went and then
got it up.

Q.  Well, how long did it take to do the cleanup
part?

A.  Not long....About five minutes maybe....

Q.  Did anything fall down that day?

A.  He was in there.  Some gentleman in there, and
something in the ceiling landed on the floor, fell
on the floor....He got the broom and got it up.

Q.  Were things falling down as he was working on
it?

A.  Yeah.

Q.  Really?  You saw it?

A.  No, I didn’t see it.  I’m going by what he
said was on the ceiling.

Q.  Oh.

A.  On the floor, the stuff was on the floor.

Q.  So you don’t know when it had fallen?

A.  No, not really....

Q.  Was there anything unusual that happened that
day?
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A.  No.  

Q.  Did it require any special effort or exertion?

A.  No.  To remember now, if I could remember back
then.  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Richard Montgomery:

Q.  Do you recall Casten telling you after he
cleaned this out that he was having any problems
breathing?

A.  His head had started hurting, his sinus, nose,
and stuff.

According to the record, the claimant was admitted to

Ashley County Medical Center on March 26, 2006 for

complaints of chest pain, hypertension, and headaches.  Dr.

Hanna M. Saba’s assessment on March 26, 2006 was, “Patient

with acute chest pain.  His age and risk factors do not

strongly suggest coronary artery disease.  However, the

nature of the pain is highly suspicious for unstable angina,

especially with radiation and increasing on exertion.  I

think the patient may need further cardiac workup and a

cardiology specialist.  PLAN: I will admit the patient today

for observation to continue cardiac workup and to rule out

myocardial infarction.”    

Dr. Aldo V. Fonticiella reported on March 26, 2006, “He

states he was at work cleaning up some air conditioning
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duct[s], and breathed in some of the contents he was

cleaning up, and developed a bad headache and chest pain. 

Since his admission, he has not had any further chest pain,

but has been complaining of headache.  His cardiac enzymes

have been normal and his electrocardiogram is within normal

limits.”  Dr. Fonticiella’s impression was “1) Chest pain,

myocardial infarction rule out; rule out underlying coronary

artery disease; rule out secondary to irritation from

exposure to chemicals or foreign substance.  2)

Hypertension, well controlled.”  

An x-ray of the claimant’s chest was taken on March 26,

2006, with the following findings:

There is a poor inspiratory effort and a small
patch of increased density over the anterior
aspect of the left 5th rib.  The left
hemidiaphragm is mildly elevated.  The heart,
mediastinal and hilar structures are unremarkable. 
The trachea is midline.  The bones & soft tissues
are grossly intact.  There is no free gas under
the diaphragm.  There are EKG leads over the
anterior chest wall.

IMPRESSION: Scar versus acute infiltrate left
base, recommend PA and lateral chest when the
patient is able.

  
Dr. Emmanuel A. Bayongan reported on March 27, 2006:

42 year old male with a history of hypertension,
admitted yesterday on 03/26/06 for chest pain,
associated with headache.  Chest pain described as
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intermitted around the precordial region radiating
to the left shoulder lasting 2-3 minutes and
occasional radiation to the back 30 minutes to one
hour....

Cardiac enzymes negative.  Chest pain free during
entire observation time.  Patient evaluated and
seen by Dr. Fonticiella, scheduled patient for
outpatient stress test.  

Seen this morning, no new complaints....Smoked for
some time, but quit six years ago....Discharge
home today.  Follow up with Dr. Fonticiella....

  
Dr. Bayongan assessed “42 year old man with a history

of hypertension, admitted for chest pain.”      

The claimant followed up with Dr. Fonticiella on March

31, 2006: “Mr. Mansfield presents today to the Crossett

Clinic for the results of his EST which shows to be positive

for reversible ischemia.  He was initially referred by Dr.

Burt while hospitalized at ACMC due to chest pain and

headaches after an inhalation incident at work.  He states

that he has been experiencing intermittent episodes of

substernal chest pain/tightness associated with movement,

dizziness, and shortness of breath while at rest since this

incident.  He also reports experiencing occasional episodes

of nausea.  Patient is in for a cardiac evaluation....EKG

shows normal sinus rhythm.”  Dr. Fonticiella’s assessment

was Abnormal Treadmill, Abnormal EKG, Angina pectoris,
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stable (heart pains), Hypertension (high blood pressure),

Chest Pain, Shortness of Breath, Dizziness (vertigo), and

Nausea.  

A Radiology Report was entered on April 6, 2006:

FINDINGS: There is better delineation on the
present study than on the prior examination.

Lung fields: Patch of increased density in the
left base is better delineated now, and has the
appearance of scar, but a resolving or incipient
infiltrate can not be ruled out....

IMPRESSION: Scar versus early or resolving
infiltrate in the left base.  Clinical correlation
necessary.  Recommend followup PA and lateral
chest after appropriate treatment.  

A Pulmonary Function Analysis was also performed on

April 6, 2006: “Patient exhibited very good effort and

followed instructions well.  There is a mild obstructive

lung defect.  The airway obstruction is confirmed by the

decrease in flow rate at peak flow and flow at 25%, 50% and

75% of the flow volume curve.  On the basis of this study,

more detailed pulmonary function testing may be useful if

clinically indicated.”  

Dr. Paulo A. Ribeiro, a cardiologist, examined the

claimant on April 7, 2006 and diagnosed the following: “1. 

Abnormal stress test.  2.  Chest pains.  3.  Hypertension. 

4.  Smoking related disorders.”  Dr. Ribeiro noted, “He was
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a smoker until 2000.”  The record indicates that Dr. Ribeiro

performed a diagnostic cardiac catherization on April 7,

2006.  Dr. Ribeiro informed Dr. Fonticiella on April 7,

2006, “This patient with chest pains and abnormal nuclear

scan has normal coronary arteries and left ventricular

function.  He was reassured and advised to lead a normal

life.”  Dr. Ribeiro signed a slip indicating that the

claimant “can return to work on 4/8/06.”

Dr. Hanna Saba signed a form on April 13, 2006

indicating that the claimant’s diagnoses were chest pain,

hypertension, and “Personal HX Of Tobacco Use.”  

A Pulmonary Function Analysis was performed on May 8,

2006: “There is a severe obstructive lung defect.  The

airway obstruction is confirmed by the decrease in flow rate

at peak flow and flow at 25%, 50%, and 75% of the flow

volume curve.  On the basis of this study, more detailed

pulmonary function testing may be useful if clinically

indicated.  FEV1 changed by 27%.  FEF 25-75 changed by 39%. 

This is interpreted as a significant response to

bronchodilator.”

An x-ray of the claimant’s chest was performed on May

9, 2006: “The study is compared to the prior study of
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01/25/05.  The heart remains normal in size.  Again noted is

the area of scarring near the apex.  No acute infiltrate,

pulmonary edema, abnormal pleural thickening or effusion, or

significant adverse interval change is identified. 

IMPRESSION: Stable chest.”  

Dr. Burt signed a slip on May 9, 2006 which indicated,

“Casten Mansfield has been under my care for medical reasons

since 3/27/06.  He/She is able to return to work/school on

undetermined.”  Dr. Burt corresponded with the respondents

on or about May 10, 2006:

While working on his regular job with the Housing
Authority on 3/24/06 Mr. Mansfield was
accidentally exposed to dust containing fiberglass
particles.  Later he developed chest pain and
shortness of breath and on 3/26/06 he was admitted
to Ashley County Medical Center in Crossett,
Arkansas by Dr. Hanna M. Saba and Dr. Emmanuel A.
Bayongan.  He was observed in the coronary care
unit for 24 hours and later referred to
cardiologist Dr. Aldo Fonticiella.  After a stress
test on 3/28/06 that produced chest pain and
shortness of breath he was sent to the Heart
Hospital in Little Rock, Arkansas.  On 03/30/06
a nuclear scan was done and found to be abnormal. 
Cardiac catheterization was then done and the
coronary arteries were found to be normal.  He did
not have any signs of pulmonary infection.  The
chest x-ray at Ashley County Medical Center was
equivocal and he was given pulmonary function
studies on 4/16/06.  The results were compatible
with an obstructive pulmonary condition.  He has
continued to have chest discomfort and shortness
of breath with exertion.  He now has the
recurrence of symptoms when exposed to the fumes
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from detergents and cleaners at his place of
employment.  Follow up pulmonary studies on 5/6/06
show no improvement in lung function.  Repeat
chest x-ray taken on 4/9/06 is unchanged.

I believe that the complete cardiac workup was
necessary to rule out heart disease.  Mister
Mansfield is a non-smoker and had no underlying
pulmonary disease and no symptoms prior to the
inhalation of the dust and fiberglass particles. 
I believe that all his symptoms were caused by the
accident that occurred while he was at work and is
a job related condition from which he has not as
yet fully recovered.

  
Dr. Bayongan corresponded with the Olsen Law Firm on

September 17, 2006:

This correspondence is written in response to the
request from your office to interpret a pulmonary
function study performed on Mr. Casten Mansfield
regarding his claim for Workman’s Compensation.

The patient was seen by the undersigned at the
hospital on 3/27/06 after he was admitted for
observation for unqualified chest pain.  At that
time, acute coronary syndrome was ruled out based
on laboratories and unchanged electrocardiograms.
Further inquiry by consulting cardiologist
revealed that he had some form of exposure with
chemicals while cleaning some air conditioning
unit with temporal relationship to his symptoms.  

It is to be noted that during the hospitalization,
this exposure was not the main concern of his
management.

From what I can derive from the pulmonary function
tests performed on 4/06/06 and a repeat on
5/08/06, the patient had a very poor effort
performing the maneuvers and as such no
unequivocal impression can be made.  I have no
further comment on the PFT’s since I have never
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seen this patient again in my clinic to correlate
the findings with his symptoms.

        
The claimant presented for treatment at Mainline Health

Systems, Inc. on March 24, 2010.  A physical examination

included the following: “LUNGS: clear to auscultation

bilaterally, no wheezes, rhonchi, rales.”  An x-ray of the

claimant’s chest on March 24, 2010 was interpreted as

normal.  Dr. Viviana Suarez assessed chronic pain syndrome,

allergy, and chronic migraine.    

A chest x-ray was performed at UAMS Medical Center on

April 27, 2011:

FINDINGS: The cardiomediastinal silhouette is
within normal limits for size.  The trachea is
midline.  There is mild elevation of the left
hemidiaphragm.  The lungs are well aerated and
clear with no evidence of focal consolidation or
mass lesion.  No pleural effusion or pneumothorax
is seen.  There is mild linear airspace density in
the right lung base.  No lytic or blastic lesions
are seen in the thoracic spine.  

IMPRESSION: 1.  NO ACTIVE CARDIOPULMONARY DISEASE. 
2.  LINEAR ATELECTASIS VERSUS SCARRING IN THE
RIGHT LUNG BASE.

    
A nurse practitioner at Mainline Health Systems noted

on August 17, 2011, “He complains of chest pain and SOB for

years.  He tells me he had normal cardiac cath in 2006.  He

states this all started after working around some chemicals

in 2006.”  Physical examination on August 17, 2011 showed
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“LUNGS: clear to auscultation bilaterally, no respiratory

distress.”  The claimant was assessed with 1.  Essential

hypertension, benign.  2.  Headache.  3.  Degeneration of

cervical intervertebral disc.  4.  Other and unspecified

hyperlipidemia.  

The claimant informed a Mainline Health Systems

physician on October 19, 2011, “He believes he has a

problems (sic) as a result of working without a respirator

on shut down jobs, although he didn’t experience problems at

the time with breathing or headaches.”    

A pre-hearing order was filed on May 23, 2012.  The

claimant contended that he “sustained a respiratory injury

after inhaling dust, insulation, fumes, and cleaning

products while cleaning a closet where the ceiling had

collapsed.”  The claimant contended that he was entitled to

medical expenses, temporary total disability benefits from

March 24, 2006 until a date yet to be determined, and fees

for legal services.  The parties stipulated that “the

respondents paid one medical bill ($84.00 to Ashley County

Medical) before controverting the claim.”  The respondents

contended that there was “no objective medical evidence to

substantiate this claim.”  
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The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Compensability, medical expenses, temporary total

disability benefits, controversion, and fees for legal

services.  All other issues are reserved.”        

Dr. Burt informed the claimant’s attorney on July 22,

2012, “This letter is to inform you, as attorney for Casten

Mansfield, that as his physician during my employment with

Mainline Health Systems, I treated him for breathing

difficulties which occurred after he was exposed to some

chemical substance or other substance which caused him some

discomfort and dis-ease.  He was employed by the Housing

Authority of Crossett at this time and acquired this lung

ailment during performance of his job with the Housing

Authority.  Mainline Health Systems should have Mr.

Mansfield’s records for your use.”  

The parties deposed Dr. Burt on September 20, 2012. 

Dr. Burt testified regarding the claimant, “I don’t know of

a pre-existing lung condition....I don’t think he had any

kind of lung disease.”  The respondents’ attorney questioned

Dr. Burt:

Q.  So what happened in that exposure in March of
2006 that you’re aware of?

A.  What happened?
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Q.  Yes, sir.

A.  You mean physiologically?

Q.  Well, no.  What kind of exposure did he have
that he - 

A.  Now, he said he was working on some kind of
equipment, tearing down a building six years
ago....And he came in and said he inhaled some
fumes and inhaled some dust and inhaled some
articles (sic), and that’s the first I heard....
I came to the conclusion that the inhalation
problem that he had came after - came after his
exposure, then he began to have bronchiospasm. 
And he’s had problems intermittently ever
since....I don’t know what chemicals were used,
but chemical exposures since that time has
triggered a respiratory problem....

At the time I saw him, I said, “You’ve got it and
it’s due to this chemical, this exposure or
whatever this thing was.  It didn’t happen before
that and it does after.”  And that’s my
statement....

Q.  And apparently, I think you’ve laid out your
reasoning, here, why you think that his need for
treatment of this pulmonary condition is
attributed to the incident he’s described for you
at his work, correct?

A.  That’s my opinion....

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Burt:

Q.  Do you believe that - is it your opinion that
the exposure Mr. Mansfield had to chemicals and
dust while performing his job was the primary
intervening cause requiring him to seek medical
treatment for his lungs?

A.  Right, I do.
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Q.  And that is the primary intervening cause
associated with his need for continued treatment
of his bronchial condition at least as long as you
were actively seeing him?

A.  Yeah....

Q.  And do you believe that if Mr. Mansfield
continues to have bronchiospasms when exposed to
chemicals, that his continued bronchiospasm and
treatment for that would be causally related to
his exposure in March of 2006?

A.  Yeah, I would say that.

Q.  And those are your opinions to a reasonable
degree of medical certainty?

A.  Yeah.  

A hearing was held on November 1, 2012.  The claimant

testified that he suffered from chronic shortness of breath

and heightened sensitivity to scents such as cologne.  The

claimant testified that he was still employed as a crossing

guard with Crossett School District.

Betty Moore testified that she had been Director of the

Crossett Housing Authority since 2005.  The respondents’

attorney questioned Ms. Moore:

Q.  Now, you’ve heard all the testimony here about
the type of work that’s done.  Is there something
that stood out that you believe needs to be
corrected or changed?

A.  Well, the area we’re talking about where the
heating unit, and sometimes in some of those
apartments, the heating and the furnace and the
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water are together.  They’re in a closet in the
hallway.  The closet is in the hallway with double
- sometimes double doors that interlock so that
you just can’t - they won’t just fly open.  So you
would open those doors up to access the unit.  The
ceiling in there is not a very big ceiling.  The
closets aren’t that large...But they’re vented one
side where the water heater is, and we have a vent
up there and on the other side.  The ceilings
don’t often fall there.  What we have is where
they’re vented up there.  That will come down. 
And as long as I’ve been there and doing
inspections, I haven’t seen where we’ve replaced
an entire ceiling in there.  What we actually
usually do is that vent, that fixed flow vent will
come loose, and you will have to repair that so,
because the requirements are is that all of that
has to fit flush in the top.  I have never seen
insulation, and I’ve been there seven years, I’ve
never seen insulation on the floor of any of them. 
What you do have is, this type of ceiling is more
of the sheet rock variety than the, say, the
Celotex that you have over here.  So when that
happens, and it’s worn down, that does what sheet
rock does, it kind of falls and flakes down.  So
it’s not like you would create a dust storm to
clean it up.  What you would be doing is just
those broken particles, you would be sweeping that
out.  And in that particular apartment, that
would’ve probably been the case.        

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on January

30, 2013.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable injury.    

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-114(Repl. 2002) provides:
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(a) A cardiovascular, coronary, pulmonary,
respiratory, or cerebrovascular accident or
myocardial infarction causing injury, illness, or
death is a compensable injury only if, in relation
to other factors contributing to the physical
harm, an accident is the major cause of the
physical harm.
(b)(1) An injury or disease included in subsection
(a) of this section shall not be deemed to be a
compensable injury unless it is shown that the
exertion of the work necessary to precipitate the
disability or death was extraordinary and
unusual in comparison to the employee’s usual work
in the course of the employee’s regular employment
or, alternately, that some unusual and unpredicted
incident occurred which is found to have been the
major cause of the physical harm.  
(2) Stress, physical or mental, shall not be
considered in determining whether the employee or
claimant has met his or her burden of proof.

“Major cause” means more than fifty percent (50%) of

the cause, and a finding of major cause shall be established

according to the preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(14)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil

Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the credible evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury, caused by a specific incident, arising

out of and in the course of his employment which produced
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physical bodily harm, supported by objective findings,

requiring medical treatment or producing disability,

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102.”  The Full Commission

reviews an administrative law judge’s decision de novo, and

it is the duty of the Full Commission to conduct its own

fact-finding independent of that done by an administrative

law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929

S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full Commission makes its own

findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230,

792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  

Because the instant claimant contends that he sustained

a compensable pulmonary injury, the proper statute for

adjudication is Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-114(Repl. 2002).  The

Full Commission finds that the instant claimant did not

sustain a compensable pulmonary injury in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-114(a)(Repl. 2002).  We recognize that,

in workers’ compensation law, an employer takes an employee

as he finds him.  Parker v. Atlantic Research Corp., 87 Ark.

App. 145, 189 S.W.3d 449 (2004).  Pre-existing conditions do

not preclude a finding that a work-related incident is the
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major cause of physical harm.  Estate of Slaughter v. City

of Hampton, 98 Ark. App. 409, 255 S.W.3d 872 (2007).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that a work-related incident was the major cause of

his physical harm.  The record indicates that the claimant

complained of chest pain no later than October 2003, and

there is no indication that the claimant’s pre-existing

chest pain resulted from any work activities for the

respondent-employer.  An x-ray of the claimant’s chest in

May 2004 showed increased density in the claimant’s left

lung.  The impression in May 2004 was, “The bronchovascular

markings are slightly increased near the cardiac apex as

discussed above.”  

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on March 24, 2006.  The claimant testified that he

began suffering from headaches and shortness of breath after

inhaling debris at work.  An x-ray of the claimant’s chest

on March 26, 2006 showed a “patch of increased density” in

the claimant’s left lung, which abnormality had already been

present since at least May 2004.  The impression on March

26, 2006 was “Scar versus acute infiltrate left base,
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recommend PA and lateral chest when the patient is able.”  A

Radiology Report on April 6, 2006 again demonstrated a patch

of increased density in the claimant’s left lung.  The

impression was “Scar versus early or resolving infiltrate in

the left base.”  

Another x-ray of the claimant’s chest was performed on

May 9, 2006: “Again noted is the area of scarring near the

apex.  No acute infiltrate, pulmonary edema, abnormal

pleural thickening or effusion, or significant adverse

interval change is identified [emphasis supplied].”  The

impression was “Stable chest.”  

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable lung or pulmonary injury, because

the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that an accident was the major cause of his

physical harm.  The claimant did not prove that the alleged

inhalation incident on March 24, 2006 was the major cause of

the increased density and scarring demonstrated in the

claimant’s left lung on March 26, 2006, which condition had

already been present since 2004.  The claimant did not offer

any probative evidence demonstrating that the alleged
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accident of March 24, 2006 aggravated his pre-existing

condition.  Nor did the claimant prove that the alleged

accident of March 24, 2006 was the major cause of the “mild

obstructive lung defect” shown in the April 6, 2006

Pulmonary Function Analysis.  The claimant did not prove

that the alleged accident was the major cause of the “severe

obstructive lung defect” shown in the May 8, 2006 pulmonary

function analysis.  We note that an examination of the

claimant on March 24, 2010 demonstrated, “LUNGS: clear to

auscultation bilaterally, no wheezes, rhonci, rales. “ An x-

ray of the claimant’s chest on March 24, 2010 was

interpreted as normal.  A chest x-ray at UAMS on April 27,

2011 showed “Linear atelectasis versus scarring in the right

lung base.”  There is no probative evidence of record

demonstrating the alleged accident of March 24, 2006 was the

major cause of the abnormality shown in the claimant’s right

lung on April 27, 2011. 

The Full Commission recognizes Dr. Burt’s stated

opinion on May 10, 2006, “I believe that all of his symptoms

were caused by the accident that occurred while he was at

work and is a job related condition from which he has not

yet fully recovered.”  It is within the Commission’s
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province to reconcile conflicting evidence and to determine

the true facts.  Stone v. Dollar Gen. Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  The Commission is not required

to believe the testimony of the claimant or any other

witness but may accept and translate into findings of fact

only those portions of the testimony deemed worthy of

belief.  Neal v. Sparks Reg’l Med. Ctr., 104 Ark. App. 97,

289 S.W.3d 163 (2008).  Moreover, it is within the

Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical evidence

and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota Mining &

Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  

Based on the evidence before us in the present matter,

the Full Commission assigns minimal probative weight to Dr.

Burt’s opinion that the claimant’s pulmonary symptoms were

caused by the alleged March 24, 2006 accident.  There is

also no probative evidence corroborating Dr. Burt’s

assertion on July 22, 2012, “He was employed by the Housing

Authority of Crossett at this time and acquired this lung

ailment during performance of his job with the Housing

Authority.”  Dr. Burt’s subsequent deposition testimony

indicated that he was completely unaware that the claimant

suffered from a pre-existing lung condition.  There is no



MANSFIELD - F603966 26

medical evidence of record supporting Dr. Burt’s assertion

that the claimant suffered from “bronchiospasm” as the

result of a work-related incident.  

Based our de novo review of the entire record, the Full

Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s finding

that the claimant did not prove he sustained a compensable

injury.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that the alleged

accident of March 24, 2006 was the major cause of the

physical harm to the claimant’s left lung.  The instant

claim is therefore denied and dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion.  I find
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that the claimant sustained a compensable pulmonary injury

for which he is entitled to indemnity and medical benefits.

          The majority has determined that the claimant did

not show that the major cause of his condition was the

exposure he experienced on March 24, 2006, because the

claimant had a pre-existing pulmonary issue.  However, the

claimant experienced a significant increase in symptoms at

the time of the exposure.  The claimant was able to work

prior to the exposure, but not after.  

          I find that the claimant has proven that he

sustained a compensable pulmonary injury on March 24, 2006,

when he was engaged in a work task which was not routine, at

which time he was standing in the doorway of a small closet,

leaning with his head inside the closet, using a broom with

a long handle and with the handle removed to sweep up sheet

rock, insulation, and dust which had fallen from the ceiling

onto the heating unit and the floor inside the closet.  The

sweeping action stirred dust into the air and also dropped

dust and debris from the top of the unit onto the claimant

at the level of his head.  This activity was extraordinary

and unusual, in that, normally, employees did not do such

work in the heating unit closets according to both a
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co–worker of the claimant and the director of the

respondent-employer and, in that, the claimant was exposed

to dust from ceiling tiles and insulation in a small space

in which he was required to sweep debris from the top of the

heating unit which was at the level of his head toward

himself.

          The only real issue is whether the exposure was

the major cause of the condition.  At the time of the

exposure, and not before, the claimant developed a headache,

chest pain, and shortness of breath.  He reported his injury

and went to his home, where he remained symptomatic and

bedridden until he presented to the emergency room on March

26.  The claimant has been unable to work, other than one

hour at a time as a crossing guard at a school.  He

continues to be treated for his pulmonary condition with

medication and further evaluation.  He continues to have

symptoms including shortness of breath and sensitivity to

effort, scents and perfumes.  Prior to the exposure, the

claimant was able to work for the respondent-employer and as

a crossing guard, and he did not require hospitalization, an

inhaler, or extensive evaluation and treatment for his lungs

or heart.
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1 “Costochondritis is an inflammation of the cartilage that
connects a rib to the breastbone (sternum) — a junction known as
the costosternal joint. Pain caused by costochondritis may mimic
that of a heart attack or other heart conditions.”  It is also
called chest wall pain.  Mayo Clinic Health Information,

NO HISTORY OF SHORTNESS OF BREATH OR PULMONARY SYMPTOMS

          The record shows that the claimant had a history

of hypertension, chest wall pain, a shoulder injury,

degenerative joint disease of the cervical spine, and

headaches.  The record does not support a finding that the

claimant had pulmonary issues prior to March 26, 2006.  The

majority is in error in its statement that Dr. Burt was

unaware that the claimant had a pre-existing lung condition. 

Dr. Burt’s testimony shows that he was the claimant’s

primary care physician, that the claimant did not have a

lung condition prior to the exposure, and that Dr. Burt did

not rely upon the scarring shown in the x-rays to make his

diagnosis.  He based his diagnosis upon the pulmonary

function tests, which showed significant obstruction.

          On October 14, 2003, the claimant presented to the

emergency room with substernal chest pain, nausea, and fever

for two weeks intermittently.  His pain was more intense

with certain movements and radiated to his arm.  The

clinical impression was acute costochondritis1.  A chest x-
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http://www.mayoclinic.com/health/costochondritis/DS00626

2 Diovan is also used to treat heart failure and diabetic
nephropathy, but the claimant had neither condition.  He was,
however, hypertensive.

ray showed that his lungs were clear.  There was no pleural

fluid.  The cardiac silhouette was within normal limits. 

Dr. Burt testified that there was no shortness of breath at

that time, only a sharp pain in his chest.  He also stated

that since his heart had been thoroughly evaluated in 2006

and was fine, then his heart was also alright in 2003.

          On May 11, 2004, the claimant presented to the

clinic with chest wall pain and arm numbness that morning. 

He was on Diovan, which is used to treat high blood

pressure2.  An x-ray showed that his heart and pulmonary

vascular bed were within normal limits.  He had a few areas

of slightly increased density suggested near the cardiac

apex, which might have been a small pneumonitis, if he had a

fever as well.  His right lung was clear.  Dr. Burt

testified that the chest wall pain was associated with a

shoulder injury.  Without a fever, there was no pneumonia. 

The chest pain was not related to a respiratory problem.

          On January 21, 2005, the claimant presented with

chest pain that radiated down his right arm the day before. 
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He had no pain that day.  An x-ray showed the chest was

unremarkable and unchanged from the May 11, 2004 study.

          Dr. Burt testified that the claimant did not

complain of shortness of breath at that visit.  His cardiac

evaluation was normal.  He had pain.  Dr. Burt testified

that he pressed on the claimant’s chest which reproduced the

pain.  That meant it was chest wall pain, and not a

pulmonary issue.  His chest wall pain did not have anything

to do with his lungs.  

          Dr. Burt saw the claimant on August 19, 2005 with

complaints of headaches, lightheadedness, chest pain, arm

numbness and shortness of breath.  He was assessed with

headache and a sinus issue.  An August 19, 2005 x-ray of his

chest was unchanged from January 21, 2005.  An x-ray series

of his sinuses was also normal.  Dr. Burt testified that he

was not suspicious that it was his heart, because of prior

testing, but for completeness, he did an EKG, which was

normal.  Dr. Burt related the left arm numbness to his

shoulder injury.  The claimant complained of shortness of

breath, but Dr. Burt did not observe it during the visit. 

On September 13, 2005, the claimant underwent a CT of his

brain, which was negative. 
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          In February 2006, the claimant saw Dr. Burt with

chest pain, stabbing pain, shortness of breath, and a

productive cough. He was diagnosed with cervical disc

disease and prescribed Lorcet and Darvocet.  Dr. Burt

testified that stabbing pain is not associated with

pulmonary issues.  It would be a muscular issue, and

pulmonary problems are not muscular.  This is consistent

with his history of costochondritis.

THE CLAIMANT DEVELOPED PULMONARY SYMPTOMS AS A RESULT OF THE
INHALATION INCIDENT

          The claimant developed pulmonary symptoms

immediately upon the exposure to the dust and debris in the

heating unit closet.  He underwent a thorough cardiac

evaluation, because he presented with chest pain and

headache to the emergency room two days after the exposure

on March 24, 2006.  Dr. Bayongan noted, and Dr. Burt agreed,

that the focus of his care was the cardiac concern, due to

the symptoms he presented with.  He related that he had been

cleaning debris and, after he inhaled some of the debris, he

developed chest pain and headache.  Dr. Fonticiella ruled

out a myocardial infarction, although chest pain due to

underlying coronary artery disease and chest pain secondary

to irritation from exposure to chemicals or foreign
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3 “Ischemia” is an “inadequate blood supply to a local area
due to blockage of blood vessels leading to that area.  Treatment
is directed toward increasing the circulation to the affected
body area.”  MedicineNet,
http://www.medterms.com/script/main/art.asp?articlekey=4052.

substance were both possibilities to further explore.  His

hypertension was well controlled.  A stress test showed that

the claimant had reversible ischemia3.  Dr. Fonticiella

noted that, after the claimant’s release from the hospital,

he had intermittent episodes of substernal chest

pain/tightness associated with movement, dizziness, and

shortness of breath while at rest.  He had occasional

episodes of nausea.

          The claimant underwent several chest x-rays, which

are essentially unchanged from his 2004 chest x-ray.  The

impression from the chest x-ray performed April 6, 2006 was

“scar versus early or resolving infiltrate in the left

base.” 

          The claimant also underwent pulmonary function

testing on April 6, 2006.  The interpretation of the

pulmonary function analysis was:

There is a mild obstructive lung defect. 
The airway obstruction is confirmed by
the decrease in flow rate at peak flow
and flow at 25%, 50% and 75% of the flow
volume curve.  On the basis of this
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study, more detailed pulmonary function
testing may be useful if clinically
indicated.

Patient exhibited very good effort and
followed instructions well.

          Dr. Ribiero’s conclusion after his cardiac

evaluation on April 6, 2006 was that he had normal coronary

arteries and left ventricular function. 

          The claimant returned to Dr. Fonticiella on May 4,

2006 after a catheterization.  There was no angiographic

evidence of coronary artery disease.  He was having right

and left sided chest pain and pressure with heaviness.  He

had occasional episodes of dyspnea (shortness of breath) on

exertion, dizziness, and fatigue.  The doctor noted that his

lungs were “mostly” clear to auscultation.  His assessment

was abnormal EKG, chest pain, dyspnea/shortness of breath,

dizziness (vertigo), and fatigue.  There was no acute

cardiac process.

          On May 8, 2006, the claimant underwent a pulmonary

function test, which showed:

There is a severe obstructive lung
defect.  The airway obstruction is
confirmed by the decrease in flow rate
at peak flow and flow at 25%, 50% and
75% of the flow volume curve.  On the
basis of this study, more detailed
pulmonary function testing may be useful
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if clinically indicated.  FEV1 changed
by 27%.  FEF 25-75 changed by 39%.  This
is interpreted as a significant response
to a bronchodilator. 

Comments: Updraft with ALB.  Unit dose
given times 15 minutes tolerated well
with no coughing.  Resp reg/even heart
rate 76/84 pre and post. 

          The claimant presented to the clinic on May 9,

2006 for an “inhalation of toxic substance follow-up” with

headache and chest pain.  Dr. Burt took the claimant off

work. 

          I agree with the majority that the claimant’s

chest x-rays appear to be unchanged since 2004.  I disagree

that this defeats the claim.  The claimant was asymptomatic

prior to the exposure.  He did not have shortness of breath

prior to the exposure.  He did not have chest pain

significant enough to require hospitalization and extensive

evaluation prior to the exposure.  He did have headaches

prior to the exposure, but he testified that the post-

exposure headaches were much worse.  From the time of the

exposure, the claimant’s health significantly changed, and

the pulmonary function tests show that the claimant put

forth the necessary effort for a valid test and that there

was a severe obstruction defect.
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          Dr. Burt, at deposition and in letters written

closer in time to the exposure, stated unequivocally that

the exposure caused the claimant’s need for cardiac

evaluation and for pulmonary evaluation and treatment, as

well as for the limitations the claimant has upon his

ability to work.

          Dr. Burt wrote in a letter faxed on May 10, 2006,

that the claimant was exposed to dust and developed chest

pain and shortness of breath as a result.  After evaluation

of potential heart issues, a pulmonary function study was

performed on April 16, 2006, which showed an obstructive

pulmonary condition.  Since that time, the claimant had

continued to have chest discomfort and shortness of breath

with exertion.  He also had a recurrence of symptoms when

exposed to fumes from detergents and cleaners.  A second set

of studies on May 6, 2006 showed no improvement in lung

function.  Likewise, a repeat chest x-ray taken April 9,

2006 was unchanged.  He wrote:

I believe that the complete cardiac work
up was necessary to rule out heart
disease.  Mister Mansfield is a non-
smoker and had no underlying pulmonary
disease and no symptoms prior to the
inhalation of the dust and fiberglass
particles.  I believe that all his
symptoms were caused by the accident
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that occurred while he was at work and
is a job related condition from which he
has not fully recovered.

          On July 22, 2012, Dr. Burt wrote another letter,

stating that he treated the claimant for breathing

difficulties which occurred after he was exposed to a

substance at work.

          On September 17, 2006, Dr. Bayongan, who treated

the claimant in the hospital in March, wrote that the

claimant did not make a good effort on the pulmonary

function tests performed on 4/06/06 and a repeat of 5/08/06. 

As Dr. Burt explained at deposition, the testing reports

show that the claimant did put forth good effort.  Dr. Burt

explained that the testing machine can actually detect poor

effort, as can the trained and experienced technician.  Dr.

Bayongan was not present during either test, and he

disregarded the documentation of good effort in the tests. 

Dr. Burt could provide no explanation for Dr. Bayongan’s

statement.  Dr. Burt testified that the claimant did have

difficulty performing the test, but that he put out good

effort.  The results of the test showed a significant

obstruction, with a 57% flow rate.  Dr. Bayongan also did

not take into account the fact that the claimant had
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improvement with the use of the bronchodilator.  Therefore,

I do not give any weight to his opinion.

          Dr. Burt stated that the claimant did not have a

pre-existing pulmonary condition before the 2006 inhalation

incident.  He had known the claimant for a long time, and

treated him for a long time, and the claimant was able to do

manual labor without physical limitations prior to the

inhalation.  The only time he reported problems with his

lungs was after the inhalation.  The claimant related it to

the inhalation, and that is consistent with his experience

of having bronchospasm causing shortness of breath when

exposed to certain inhaled triggers.

          Dr. Burt stated that the claimant inhaled the dust

from cleaning out the closet and perhaps chemicals, too,

which would both cause a respiratory problem.  He stated

that the problems the claimant had did not exist prior to

the exposure, and they did after, and the exposure was the

cause of the problems.  The claimant’s exposure to chemicals

and dust while performing his job was the primary cause of

his need for medical treatment.  If the claimant had

bronchospasms when exposed to chemicals, those bronchospasms
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and his need for treatment would be causally related to his

March 2006 exposure.

          The majority states that there is no basis for Dr.

Burt’s statement that the claimant had bronchospasms.  This

is inaccurate.  The pulmonary function test showed

significant obstruction, which was improved with the use of

a bronchodilator.  Dr. Burt explained that bronchospasm is

decreased pulmonary function.  Merriam-Webster explains in

more detail that bronchospasm is the “constriction of the

air passages of the lung (as in asthma) by spasmodic

contraction of the bronchial muscles.”

http://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/bronchospasm. 

This is what the pulmonary function test showed.

          The claimant has proven that he sustained a

compensable pulmonary injury on March 24, 2006, for which he

is entitled to benefits.  He did not have a pre-existing

lung condition.  He was able to perform his work without

breathing difficulties prior to the incident.  After the

incident, he had shortness of breath and other symptoms

which required evaluation and treatment and which caused

disability.  There is no question that the exposure of the
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claimant to the debris from the ceiling was the major cause

of his need for treatment.

          For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


